Vienna Woods Swim and Tennis Club

P.O. Box 33

Vienna, VA 22183

September Newsletter

FALL STOCKHOLDERS’ MEETING: SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 27, 2014
4:00 PM, RAIN OR SHINE, CLUB GROUNDS

If you cannot attend, please send in your postage-paid proxy card.

Presidents Message – Stan Smith

Dear Members,

 

The Club’s Fall Stockholders’ Meeting will be held at the pool on Saturday, September 27, 2014, at 4:00 PM, rain or shine.
 

There are three items on the agenda.

First, we will review and consider any modifications or corrections to the minutes from the Spring Stockholders’ Meeting (a draft copy of those minutes is attached to this notice).

Next, there are two Board members standing for re-election to three (3) year terms:

Niza Strike – Special Events

Doug MacCall – Tennis

Both Niza and Doug have served faithfully and energetically since stepping into their roles on the Board, and the full Board is pleased to recommend them to the membership for re-election.  Since neither Niza nor Doug is “new” to the Board, we are not re-printing their full biographies in this meeting notice, but please feel free to let me or any other Board member know if you have any questions about their nominations.

Third, and finally, in August, the full Board voted to recommend to the members a change to the Bylaws to increase the fee chargeable to a member for the privilege of renting his/her membership for a season from $50 to $100.  The specific change would be to the first sentence of subsection e. of Section 9 of Article III of the Bylaws (the provision, in context, can be viewed online at http://www.viennawoods.org/Rules___ByLaws.html): 

 

“Notwithstanding the provisions of subsections 9.b, 9.c, and 9.d, above, the Board shall have the discretion to charge an annual fee not to exceed $50 $100 to each member applying for or requesting permission to make a seasonal (or partial seasonal) rental of his or her membership..”

 

When the Board deliberated on this recommended modification, the discussion identified two primary rationales for increasing this fee.  In the first instance, the number of rental memberships has continued to exceed 200 memberships for each of the past several summers.  Although the concept of a rental is relatively straightforward, there are some necessary administrative and financial logistics involved which take up a considerable amount of time during the busy pre-season period.   So, part of the increased fee would be applied to offset the administrative and other costs of providing members with the convenience of a rental option.  

During the Board’s deliberations concerning this change, it became clear that for some Board members, another important rationale for this recommended change is rooted in the idea that, as originally conceived, Club membership did not come with the right to rent one’s membership.  As the utilization rate of the rental option has grown, some of the Board and Club members have perceived that it is in the Club’s best interest to make sure that all members have at least a minimal annual investment in the Club.  By having every Club member required to make at least a $100 direct investment in his or her Club on an annual basis, there will be a closing of the gap between (A) renting members who have no annual financial stake in the Club’s cost structure for capital improvements (save for the fee specified in 9.e and their initial share purchase price), and (B) non-renting members and rental users who pay typically the lion’s share of the Club’s cost of improvements (e.g., the annual dues or the rental user fees charged per the Bylaws).    

 

This agenda information is included in the regular mailing which provides you with your official notice of the date and time set for this year’s Fall Stockholders meeting. Please consider the two proposals listed, ask questions of Board members, and arrange for a proxy vote if you cannot attend the meeting
 

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to let one of us know.

 

Sincerely,

 

Stan Smith, for the Board

· President: Stan Smith

· Vice President/Rules & Operations: A.J. Oskuie

· Treasurer: Dave Miller

· Secretary and Membership: Linda Andress

· Dive Team: Lisa Campbell

· Swim Team: Kellie Owens

· Tennis: Alan Currin 

· Tennis: Doug MacCall

· Special Events: Niza Strike

· Inside and Outside Maintenance: Joe Alonso

· Snack Bar: George Biles 


Treasurer – Dave Miller

As most of you have noticed, we have been improving the Vienna Woods infrastructure over the past couple of years.  Some of the upgrades are very visible, while others you do not see.   Over the past couple of years, we have renovated the Tennis Hut, resurfaced the tennis courts, renovated the Snack Bar, replaced hot water heaters, replaced the baby pool water pump, replaced broken Snack Bar kitchen equipment, replaced the well pump (twice) installed lightning attenuation equipment (after a lightning strike hit our second well pump), removed damaged trees in the Grove and other pre-emptive tree work around the property, replaced pool deck and most notably and at the greatest cost,  renovated the pool which included many upgrades and repairs not visible but very much needed.  For example, most members probably were not aware that prior to last winter’s renovations, the pool leaked water to the point, that Nancy had to leave the replacement water running overnight just to ensure the water level did not drop below the skimmers and burn up the pump motor.

I mention these improvements not to steal Joe Alonso’s thunder, but just to give you a sense of the magnitude of the infrastructure improvements we have made to the pool over the last couple of years.  For me, it was only when I started cataloging everything that I realized just how long the list was.

The pool renovation required Vienna Woods to secure a $450,000 loan.  The loan bears interest at 4.5% and amortizes over its 6 year term (Maturity Date is 6/10/2020).  As of the end of July, we had fully drawn the loan and our first amortizing loan payment was made in August. Our monthly loan payment is $7,157.57. 

As everyone knows, we needed to increase dues to pay for the pool improvements / repay the loan.  So, in an effort to ensure we were operating the pool as efficiently as possible, we challenged each board member responsible for an operating area of the pool to find savings in their respective area this summer.  The summer’s numbers are not all in, but as I write this, it looks like we may have been successful in reducing our operating costs.  In addition to cost savings measures, we also instituted several revenue generating programs including the August Guest pass program and fees for renting a membership to help offset the administrative cost of providing this service.

As I mentioned, the numbers from the summer are not all in, so I am hesitant to make a cash position prediction, but I am comfortable enough to state that our cash position will allow us to winterize the pool this fall, pay our other bills over the winter and service our loan.  

As always, If you would like a copy of our financial statements, please send Gina an e-mail and we will get something out to you.

Inside and Outside Maintenance – Joe Alonso
I think I can say that the newly renovated and improved pool was a big hit this summer. Visually, items like the new tile, coping and white coat made the pool look great. The new high dive and deep end was a lot of fun for all ages.  The beach entry and ADA steps made it easier for everyone to enter and exit the pool which also put us into compliance with Fairfax County. 

What can’t be seen and what is of more importance to me are the things like the three new main drains at the bottom of the deep end. They are connected to all new 8 inch piping that runs to the larger and more efficient pump which has made a huge difference in the amount of water that is being filtered. The pool now has a better hourly turnover rate which is to current code along with the quality and cleanliness of the water that is being returned to the pool. Our pool has been losing water from various leaks over the years and after our “adventure” this Spring, we were able to find the broken pipes and repair these leaks. You may have noticed this summer that the fill spout did not run as often because the water stayed in the pool! 

Finally, we poured 79 yards of new concrete and added 100 yards of new gravel base and about 6 tons of steel reinforcing to the structure of the pool. We have left Vienna Woods Pool strong and sound not just for ourselves but for generations to come. 

Swim Team – Kellie Owens

The Vienna Woods swim team enjoyed a great season competing in Division 3 this year.  We welcomed new head coach Michelle Blanton who brought some wonderful new ideas to the team.  We won three meets and had some very exciting close races.  In addition, the swimmers had a lot of fun over the season with many social events including weekly pep rallies, potluck dinners, pancake breakfast, laser tag and our newest adventure – the age group cake contest.  We are proud to have sent 9 relay teams and 13 swimmers to All Stars.  Once again we will be offering a winter swim program on Sunday evenings at Oak Marr to help our swimmers keep up with their skills during the off season.  Registration information is available on the swim team website.  Please register early, as this program fills up quickly.


Dive Team – Lisa Campbell

Vienna Woods Dive team had a great season this year.  We had our largest team that I can ever remember with 59 divers.  The children all grew and learned rapidly, especially the young ones.  Ryan Fox, Grayson Campbell and Jill Stickel did a fabulous job coaching the children.  We won three meets and lost two meets.  We only lost our first meet by 1 point!  It was so wonderful to be able to host our meets at Vienna Woods again.  The visiting teams were very impressed with our dive well and every single visiting team enjoyed the 3 meter board.  Vienna woods had three All Star divers this year.  Congrat’s to David Bourdelais 9th place, Liam Ryan  8th place and Samantha Khan 13th place at All Stars. The diving boards are in constant use by all the members at Vienna Woods.  We are hoping to have more children join us next year.  Dive team is so fun!

	Tennis – Tom Herman Pro
Fall may be around the corner, but it is time to hit the courts!  Look for our fall clinic information on the viennawoods.org web page.   Comments or thoughts on the tennis program are always welcome and we encourage your emails in or out of season.  Feel free to contact our club Pro Tom Herman, or email Doug MacCall or Alan Currin.  
Membership – Linda Andress
At this time, we currently have over 900 people on the waiting list.  With a turnover of approximately 40 memberships per year via sales, and 243 rentals, the waiting list is now over 7 years long.  The waiting list is an excellent barometer of the standing of our club.   We have the following outstanding dues and unpaid late fees:  5 unpaid 2014 dues, 5 unpaid 2014 late fee, 1 unpaid 2013 late fee.
If you are thinking of selling your membership, please call or email as soon as possible so that we can offer it to those on the list. Visit our website: www.viennawoods.org – Membership page for information on selling, renting or buying a membership.
And, many thanks to Gina Womack for doing a fantastic job of managing the daily business operation of our club, which includes replying to emails, selling shares, collection of dues, and processing staff payroll among many other duties.  
 
Community Ventures of Vienna, Inc.

d/b/a Vienna Woods Swim and Tennis Club

Spring Stockholders’ Meeting Minutes – April 26, 2014
Pursuant to Article II, Section 1 of the Bylaws of Community Ventures of Vienna, Inc., d/b/a Vienna Woods Swim and Tennis Club (the “Club”), the spring meeting of the Club’s stockholders was held on Saturday, April 26, 2014 at the Club.  The meeting started at approximately 4:00 p.m.  A quorum was present at all times during the meeting.  Board members George Biles, A.J. Oskuie, Doug MacCall, Alan Currin, Joe Alonso, Niza Strike, and Stan Smith also attended all or a portion of the meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM PRIOR MEETING.  Minutes of the fall meeting of the Club’s stockholders, which was held on September 28, 2013 were circulated for review.  After a brief discussion, a motion was made to accept the minutes as drafted with no changes.  After a second, a voice vote was called and the motion to accept the minutes with no changes was passed.
OLD BUSINESS
A. Dive Well.  Joe Alonso took the floor and described the current timeline for completion of the ADA/dive well improvements, and also used part of the available time to take attending members on a tour of the current in-place construction improvements. 

B. No Other Old Business.   There was no old or unfinished business which needed to be brought forward during the meeting.  That is, there were no other matters other than the dive well project which were carried over for discussion from the preceding semi-annual (fall 2013) meeting of the stockholders.

NEW BUSINESS

A. No New Business.   Other than approval of the prior meeting minutes, there was no other new business brought before the Board for discussion at this meeting.

COMMITTEE REPORTS.  Several brief committee reports were offered: (1) Rules & Operations – A.J. Oskuie, mentioned that Nancy Wanzer would return as manager; (2) Tennis – Alan and Doug, reported that online registration for tennis programs was open on the Club website; (3) Snack Bar – George Biles, reported on the return of our long-time Snack Bar managers Beddie Decker and Dawn Dzurilla; and (4) IT – George Biles mentioned that online registrations would again be available and updated for swim and dive teams along with tennis.  
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 4:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Stan Smith

President
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